NABARRETE SR., CIRILO CABAOING, 90, of Waipahu, died Sept. 1, 1989. He was born in Badoc, Philippines, and was a member of Groupo Daguiti Filipinos and Badoc Pinili Aid Association. Survived by sons, Ricardo, Alfredo, Cirilo Jr. of California, Cornelio; daughters, Ana Ebat of Washington, Mrs. Caroline Dacumos of Guam, Trinidad of Now Mexico; brother, Emiterio of the Philippines; a sister-in-law; 15 grandchildren and 22 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. Saturday at St Joseph Church, Waipahu; service 9 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1989]

**NABETA, MILDRED SUEKO,** 84, of Hilo, died June 24, 1989. She was born in North Kohala, and was homemaker and member of the Iwalani Kumiai. Survived by sons, Ernest of Hilo and Ralph of California; daughters, Mrs. Harry (Ethel) Iwashita and Nora N. Nabeta of Hilo; five grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo

NABOA, PATROCINIO "PATRO" NAVIDAD, 76, of Pahala, died May 5, 1989. She was born in Agno, Pangsinan, Philippines. Survived by son, Roy of California; daughters, Mrs. Dennis (Jane) Santiago and Mrs. Elisworth (Sally) Louis of Pahala; sisters, Esperanza Deogracias of Illinois, Mrs. Laureano (Loreto) Vergara of California and Eufemia Narvaza of the Philippines; eight grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Pahala United Methodist Church; service 7 p.m. Or call 9:30 to 10 a.m. Tuesday; prayers 10 a.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park in Hilo. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 May 1989]

NACINO, VICTORIANA MENOR, 91, of Aiea, died Oct. 4, 1989. She was born in Paoay, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by sons, Eusebio and Richardo; daughters, Magdelena and Mrs. Cipriano (Constancia) Tamboa; brother, Celestino Menor; sister, Mrs. Alfredo (Jacoba) Sinfuego; 16 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; five great-grandnephews; and cousins. Friends may call 6 to9 p.m. Friday at St. Elizabeth Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 9:45 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 1989]

**Nactor, Pedro D. "Mickey",** 89, of Moirton Camp, Papaikou, a retired stevedore, died yesterday in Hilo Hospital. A service will be at 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary. Burial will be at 10 a.m. Thursday at Alae Cemetery. Friends may call from 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at the mortuary. Mr. Nactor was born in Camiling Tarloc, the Philippines. He is survived by a son, Floyd; four daughters, Marcia Cabalis, Mrs. Harold (Kaylene) Silva, Mrs. Kelvin (Evon) Jarneski and Tricia Keohuloa; a brother, Leon; other members of the family in the Philippines, and 19 grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1989]

**Nada, Yoshiyuki,** 60 of Honolulu died Wednesday in Kuakini Hospital. He was the owner and manager Truck and Auto Discount Clinic Inc. Services will be at 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Nada was born in Makaweli, Kauai. He is survived by his wife, Suyeno S.; two brothers, Jack and Herbert; and two sisters, Fujiko Akamine and Hiroko Matsuoka. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 August 1989]

NAEHU, JOSPEH MCKAY POMAIKAI, 34, of Aiea, died Feb. 26, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a federal fireman. Survived by parents, Joseph and Minerva P. Naehu; hanai son, Dustin Saito; brothers, Wadsworth T. Naehu of Guam, Blaise K. of Alaska; sisters, Wanda-Lee P. Salas of Guam, Mrs. Wayne (Marcedes I) Botelho, Mrs. Lumen (Minerva K.) Hohaia of Washington, Ethel P. Aleki; hanai sister, Mrs. Moses (Barbara) Yuzon; paternal grandmother, Emma Haena of Hilo; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; prayers 8:45 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Monday; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 March 1989]

**NAGAI, MAILE HISAKO,** 73, of Hilo, died May 1, 1989. She was born in Ninole and was a cook retired from K K Place. Survived by sons, James, Wallace of Hilo and Walter of Keeau; daughters, Mrs. Ronald (Wanda) Ushijima of Honolulu and Mrs. Herman (Jane) Takimoto of Hilo; brothers, Tetsuo Ito of Japan and Toshiaki Ito and Sadamu Ito of Honokaa; sisters, Otoki Matsumoto of Japan, Mrs. Tatsuo (Irene) Suzuki and Mrs. Ichiro (Hinaye) Hashimoto of Honolulu; 12 grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 4 to 5 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1989]

**NAGAMINE, MOUSHI,** 90, of Honolulu, died March 28, 1989. She was born on Okinawa. Survived by son, Masunobu; daughter, Mrs. Kiei (Masako) Oyakawa; brother, Yasuhide of Japan; nine grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1989]

**Nagamine, Nabe,** 84 of Honolulu died Friday at home. Services will be at noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Nagamine was born in Okinawa, Japan. She is survived by a son, James I.; three daughters, Ethel H. Tamashiro, Betty S. Bliss and May T. Kiyabu, a sister and six grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 02 August 1989]

**Nagano, Leatrice R.,** 72, of Palolo Valley died Thursday in Kuakini Hospital. Memorial services will be at 4 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Nagano was born in M.; two daughters, Mrs. Robert (June N.) Hirano and Mrs. Tamotsu (Carol Ann E.) Oishi; four brothers, Kenneth I., Douglas, Rikichi and Oliver Hashizume; and six grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 January 1989]

**NAGANO, MASUTO,** 79, of Kaneohe, died June 22, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a retired coffee farmer. Survived by sons, Richard I. Tachibana and Gary F. Nagano; daughter, Mrs. Lawrence H. (Merle M.) Eto; a daughter-in-law; 10 grandchildren. Service 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 June 1989]

**Nagano-Lindley, Steven Kelii,** infant son of James A. Lindley and Doreen K. Torres Lindley died Feb. 16, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Also survived by brother, Richard K. Torres; sister, Sherrelle Kahala, grandparents, James and Sharlene Arnold and Tom T. and Roberta Nagano; great-grandmother, Kameyo Gushikuma. Service 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 February 1989]

NAGASAKI, DONALD MEGUMI, 70, of Honolulu, died Nov. 16, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a parts department clerk retiree from Servco. Survived by brother, William S.; sisters, Mrs. George M. (Sachiko) Sugimoto, Margaret H.; nephews. Service 2 p.m. tomorrow at Makiki Christian Church. Inurnment 1 p.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 1989]

**Nagasawa, Elizabeth K.,** 55, of Kawaihae died July 12 in Seattle. She was a hotel accounting clerk. Services will be at 10 a.m. Saturday at the Gospel of Salvation Church. Burial will be in Hawi County Cemetery. Friends may call after 4 p.m. tomorrow at the church; wake services will be at 7 p.m. Mrs. Nagasawa was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her husband, Tatsuo; a son, Kenn; two daughters, Raejeann Kohberger and Margaret McCarthy; three sisters, Elaine Carvalho, Lyanne Moiha and Aileen Santos; 10 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 July 1989]

**Nagata, Kimiko,** 78 of Honolulu died Thursday in Straub Hospital. Services will be at 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Inurnment will be in Santa Barbara, Calif., Mrs. Misemer was born in Massachusetts. She is survived by four sons, Art, Jerry, Clark and Frank; and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1989]

NAGATA, TOME, 89, of Honolulu, died Oct. 17, 1989. She was born in Sprecklesville, Maui, and was a member of the Jodo Mission Hawaii and Ogata Cho Jin Kai. Survived by sons, Raymond S., Shigoki, Marshall H., Kenneth M. Leonard A. and Lionel K.; daughters, Mrs. Mamoru (Violet Y.) Najita, Mrs. Isami (Fusae) Ippongi, Mrs. Tokio (Jeannette Mikie) Nishikawo; sister, Mrs. Tsuyako Sueda; 24 grandchildren and 13 great-grandchildren Service 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary, No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 1989]

**NAGATO, ISAMU,** 64, of Honolulu, died Oct. 30, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a mechanic retired from Del Monte. Survived by wife, Beatrice T. Nagato; daughter, Mrs. Carl H. (Susan S.) Matsudo; a granddaughter; brothers, Yoshimatsu and Susumu of Maui; sisters, Mrs. Noriyoshi (Alice M.) Watanabe, Mrs. Edwin H (Joan F.) Shitabata. Memorial service 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 October 1989]

**NAGEL, WILLIAM BROCK,** 76, of Colorado, died May 20. 1989, In Honolulu: He was born in El Paso. Texas, and was a retired engineer. Survived by son, Nick S.; daughters, Mrs. Stuart (Barbara) Krebs, Mrs. Jeff (Tina) Busch and Margaret Ann Nagel, all of Colorado; nine grandchildren; brother, Fred A. of Colorado; sister, Mrs. Lewis (Ruth) Dick of Connecticut; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 4:30 p.m. tomorrow at Atherton Chapel. Central Union Church. Final service in Colorado. Donations, in lieu of flowers, to the Central Union Church Scouting Program. Funeral arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 May 1989]

**NAGO, KOTOKU,** 102, of Honolulu died Aug. 25, 1989. He was born on Okinawa. Survived by nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 1989]

**NAHELA, WILLIAM KAENAOKEAHI,** 71, of Honolulu, died May 6, 1989. He was born in Waimea, Hawaii, and was a veteran of World War II, the Korean War and the Vietnam War. Survived by daughter, Magdalena K.; sister, Mary Ann; aunt; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Or call from 10:30 a.m. Friday; service 12:30 p.m. Aloha attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 1989]

NAHINA, HENRY "HANALEI" K, 77, of Honolulu, died Dec. 1, 1989. He was born in Napili, Lahaina, Maui, and was a federal police officer retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Base. Survived by son, Archie Peters of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. Anthony (Ruby) Kaleopu, Mrs. Raymond (Edith) Ramos, Ethel Peters, Mrs. George (Winona L.) McCabe; nephews; 21 grandchildren; 33 great-grandchildren; 12 great great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; Or call 8 a.m. Tuesday; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at 11:30 a.m. National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 1989]

Nahina, Lenora L. "Maile", 54, f Waianae died Wednesday in Queen' Hospital. Services will be at 9 a.m. Saturday at Nanakuli Door of Faith Missin. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Burial will be in the Nanakuli Homestead Cemetery. The family asks that flowers be omitted and aloha attire be worn. Mrs. Nahina was born in Honolulu. She is survived by two daughters, Mrs. Penitilta (Irene) Leapaga and Mrs. Moses (Dorene) Kamealoha Jr.; three sons, Arthur, Rodney and Jeremiah; three sisters, Lorraine Toyota, Mrs. Frank (Jennie) Marshall and Irma Yadao; a brother, William W. Kia, and 12 grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary is handling the arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 January 1989]

NAHOLOWAA JR., SOLOMON KAIAPA, also known as Cha Cha, 66, of Honolulu, died May 17, 1989. He was born in Honolulu, retired as a rigger from Pearl Harbor and was a member of the Veterans of Foreign Wars. Survived by mother, Lizzie N. Naholowaa; brothers, John, Theodore J. of Guam, Reuben and Wayne K.; sisters, Mrs. Harry (Elizabeth) Ching, Mrs. Talino (Esther) Gaison, Mrs. Leonard (Magnolia) Keener Wanda H. Nakoa; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday; service 11 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 May 1989]

NAHOLOWAA, THEODORE JOSEPH, 69, of Guam, formerly of Honolulu, died Dec. 15, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Frances N. Naholowaa; sons, Mike, Jimmy, John; mother, Mrs. Lizzie Naholowaa; brothers, John, Reuben, Wayne K.; sisters, Mrs. Harry (Elizabeth) Ching, Mrs. Talino (Esther) Gaison, Mrs. Leonard (Magnolia) Keener, Mrs. Leonard (Magnolia) Keener, Mrs. Wanda "Honey" Nakoa; five grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 1989]

**NAILIMA, RITA ELAINE,** 62, of Honolulu, died June 14, 1989. She was born in Kalawao, Molokai, and was a nurse retired from the communicable disease division of the Department of Health. Survived by sister, Margie N. Zinkie; brother, Stanley C.; niece, Shirley K. Olsen; a grandniece. Memorial Mass 1 p.m. tomorrow at Saint Francis Convent Chapel, Manoa. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 June 1989]

**NAILS, ELIZABETH ULUMEALANI,** 73, of Wahiawa, died Oct. 1, 1989. She was a retired telephone operator for Hawaiian Telephone Co. Survived by son, James; sisters, Caroline Crowell and Veronica Lam-Ho; brothers, Richard and Herman Barboza; two nieces and a grandnephew. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989]

**Nakachi, Edward,** 52, of Honolulu died July 30. Services will be at 6:30 tonight at Borthwick Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Nakachi was born in Pepeekeo, Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, Shirley; three sons, Robbie, Scott and Kent; a daughter, Debbie; four brothers, Kenneth Nakachi and Wendell, Allen and Wesley Hedge and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 07 August 1989]

**NAKACHI, KAITLYN YONEKO,** 4 months, daughter of Elvin and Sheryle Nakachi, who died July 6, 1989, is survived, among others, by brothers, Ian and Jerrod. Services 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. Private burial Sunday's obituary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 July 1989]

NAKACHI, KAITLYN YONEKO, 4-month-old daughter of Ervin and Sheryle Nakachi of Kaneohe, died July 6, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Also survived by grandparents, Herman and Karen King and Larry and Pauline Nakachi; great-grandmothers, Gladys King, Teruko Kaji, Matsu Nakachi and Matsui Shimabukuro; aunts and uncles. Services 6:30 pm; Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary and 9 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 9 July 1989]

**Nakae, Satoru,** 64, of Kapaa died Sunday in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. He was a selfemployed painter. Services will be at 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at the Kapaa Hongwanji. Friends may call after 5 p.m. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Nakae was born in Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, Beatrice; a son, Harlan; three daughters, Mrs. Stanton (Charlene) Koizumi, Mrs. Roy (Lynne) Taogoshi and Mrs. Randy (Lorene) Inoshita; two brothers, Kiyoshi and Masato; a sister, Misayo Morimoto; and five grandchildren. Garden Island Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 January 1989]

**Nakagawa, Dr. George Kiyoshi,** 87, of Honolulu, died Jan. 9, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a retired dentist and a member of the city county Recreation Commission in the 1940s. Survived by wife, Esther O.; son, Arthur K.; daughter, Mrs. Richard (Kathleen E.) McCann of Nebraska; four grandchildren brother, Clarence Izumi; sister, Hilda Matsushima. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 January 1989]

**Nakagawa, Jack M.,** 73, of Honolulu died Dec.30 in Queen's Hospital. He was a retired Japanese language interpreter for Circuit Court. Services were private. Mr. Nakagawa was born in Honolulu. He is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Raymond (Mari N.) Tait; and four sisters, Mrs. Elsie Ito, Mrs. George (Jane) Tanaka, Mrs. Arthur (Mildred) Au and Mrs. Yozo (Betty) Hata. Kukui Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 January 1989]

**Nakagawa, Jack Masaru,** 73, of Honolulu, died Dec. 30. 1988. He was born in Honolulu and was an interpreter for the Hawaii state court system. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Raymond (MaRI Nakagawa) Tait; sisters, Mrs. Elsie Ito, Mrs. George (Jane) Tanaka. Mrs. Arthur

(Mildred) Au and Mrs. Yozo (Betty) Hata. Private service held. Arrangements by Kukui Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin January 8 1989]

**NAKAGAWA, KIKU,** 91, of Honolulu, died April 14, 1989. She was born in Japan was a member of Jodo Mission Goji Kai and Fujin Kai and Shingon Mission Fujin Kai. Survived by sons, Raymond T., Henry Y. and Calvin K.; daughters, Betsy T. Murata, Mrs. Mac T. (Judith C.) Umetsu and Mrs. Michael S. (Helen S.) Abe; 11 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1989]

Nakagawa, Masato, 61 of Honolulu died last Saturday in Kaiser Hospital. He was a tour coordinator with Jet Tours. Memorial services will be at 1:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn and flowers be omitted. Mr. Nakagawa was born in Waipahu. He is survived by three sons, Kenneth, Melvin and Gary; a daughter, Susan Nagakawa; his mother, Ayano; four sisters, Toshie Takiguchi; Joan T. Poynter, Amy N. Oya and Lily Roque; and a granddaughter. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 August 1989]

**Nakagawa, Masato,** 61 of Honolulu, died Aug. 12, 1989. He was born in Waipahu and was a tour coordinator with Jet Tours. Survived by sons, Kenneth, Melvin, Gary; daughter, Susan; mother, Ayano Nakagawa; sisters, Mrs. Kenneth (Toshie) Takiguchi, Mrs. Robert (Joan T.) Poynter, Mrs. Donald (Amy N.) Oya, Mrs. Monty (Lily) Rogue; a granddaughter; aunts; uncles; nieces and nephews. Service 1:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1989]

NAKAHARA, AKIYOSHI, 63, of Haleiwa, died April 27, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and retired from the City and County Refuse Department Survived by wife, Denise K.; sons, Gregory A., Hanson P.K.N., Patrick, Nova, Guppy and Percy; daughters, Mrs. Dexter K. (Darlene K.) Yap, Leona, Chevelyn and Lovey; sisters, Mrs. Richard (Tamaye) Yamamoto, Mrs. Masao (Nora) Fujimoto, Mrs. Matthew (Helen) Bell and Mrs. Lawrence (Carol) Ramos. Memorial service 7 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 April 1989]

NAKAHARA, KIKUYU, 87, of Wahiawa, died June 1, 1989. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by sons, Nobuyuki, Seiji and Shoso; daughter, Mrs. Satoru (Thelma) Kawamata; 17 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildrne; two great-great-grandchildre; nieces and nephews. She was a member of Wahiawa Soto Mission Ryusenji. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

NAKAHARA, KIKUYU, 87, of Wahiawa, died June 1, 1989. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by sons, Nobuyuki, Seiji and Shoso; daughter, Mrs. Satoru (Thelma) Kawamata; 17 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildrne; two great-great-grandchildre; nieces and nephews. She was a member of Wahiawa Soto Mission Ryusenji. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

**NAKAHARA, SHOICHI,** 71, of Hawi, Hawaii, died March 21, 1989. He was born in Paauilo, Hawaii and was a member of the Hawi Hodo Mission. Survived by wife, Ayako Nakahara; sons, Richard S. of Hawi, Howard Y. of Wimanalo; brothers, Jiro, Thomas, Stanley; sisters, Sayoko Morikawa, Kimiko Hayashi, Masako Horita, Shigeko Hata; two grandchildren. Memorial service 1 p.m. Saturday at the Hawi Jodo Mission. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1989]

NAKAHIRA, SHIGERU, 62, of Waialua, died Sept. 19, 1989. He was born in Waialua and was a machinist retired from Schofield Barracks after 35 years of service. Survived by wife, Evelyn Y. Nakahira; sons, Wallace A. and John H.; daughter, Mrs. Benjamin K. (Pearl A.) Poaha Jr. of California; father, Toshio Nakahira; brothers, Yukio, George H.; sister, Mrs. Tokashi (Gail H.) Matsuo; nieces; nephews; cousins. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1989]

NAKAJO, SADA, 93, of Honolulu, died May 28, 1989. She was born in Okinawa, Japan. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Mason M. (Peggy K.) Ono, Mrs. Dorothy Y. Shiribo; 11 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

**NAKAJO, SADA,** 93, of Honolulu, died May 28, 1989. She was born in Okinawa, Japan. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Mason M. (Peggy K.) Ono, Mrs. Dorothy Y. Shiribo; 11 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

NAKAMA, KAMADA, 92, of Honolulu, died March 6, 1989. She was born in Okinawa and was a member of Jikoen Kyodan. Survived by son, Yukio; daughters, Susie S. Hodges, Katheleen K. Ihori, Mrs. Charles S. (Aiko) Abe, Mrs. Henry E. (Sakae) Loo, Mrs. Shigeto (Natsuko) Minami; niece and nephews; 19 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Memorial service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 March 1989]

**Nakama, Seichi,** 73, of Honolulu died Friday in Kaukini Hospital. He was an employee at Michael's at the Colony Surf Hotel. Memorial services will be at 8 tonight at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted. Mr. Nakama was born in Ewa. He is survived by wife, Taeko; a son, James S.; a daughter, Dorothy R. Nakama; two brothers, Henry S. and George S.; and two sisters, Mrs. Fred Y. (Helen Y.) Fujita and Mrs. Werner (Dorothy H.) Becker. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 January 1989]

NAKAMAEJO, LESLIE ISAMU, 46, of Van Nuys, Calif., died Nov. 6, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a receiving clerk. Survived by father, Jitsuei Nakamaejo of California; mother, Lorriane Matsue Nakamaejo of California; brothers, Kenneth of California and Lloyd; sisters, Mildred Bonds of California, Mrs. Kenneth K. (Amy S.) Oshiro and Mrs. Bob (Carolyne) Fraco and Mrs. Gary (Beverly) Ah Sing, both of California; nieces and nephews. Service 10:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 1989]

**NAKAMASU, KAMA,** 93, of Koloa, Kauai, died Sept. 14, 1989. She was born in Gushikawa, Japan, and was a housewife. Survived by daughters; Yaeko Ginoza of Honolulu, Linda M.

Tanaka of Makaweli; sons, Tokio of Honolulu, Keizo of California and Hikoji of Poipu; eight grandchildren: seven great-grandchildren; a sister and a brother in Japan: nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 3:30 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Inurnment later, Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 1989]

NAKAMATSU, KAMATO, 88, of Ewa Beach, died March 23, 1989. She was born in Itarashiki Yonabaru Cho, Okinawa and was a member of Yonobaru Chojin Kai. Survived by sons, Charles Y. Robert Y., Nobuo, Thomas S., Norbert T.; daughters, Mrs. Robert S. (Florence F.) Sato, Mrs. Edwin K. (Charlotte C.) Oshiro, Mrs. Seikichi (Anna Y.) Oshiro of California; 18 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 1989]

NAKAMINE, TARO, 78, of Honolulu, died June 24, 1989. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii. Survived by wife, kameko Nakamine; sons, Wendell T., Cliford T.; daughters, Mrs. Robert T. (Aileen M.) Masatani; two grandsons; brothers, Wallace T., James J., Hideo, Walter H., Hiroshi, Masayuki, Paul S.,; sister, Mrs. Tatsuichi (Margareth S.) Nakamura, Mrs. Masaru (Beatrice C.) Toguchi. Memorial service 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 1989]

**NAKAMOTO, KANICHI,** 96, of Hilo, Sept. 12, 1989. He was born in Hiroshima, Japan, and was the retired caretaker for the Dillingham Corp. executive vacation home in Volcano and a member of the Hilo Go Club. Survived by sons, Shigeru of Honolulu Richard of Tokyo; nine grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Memorial service 2:30 p.m. Sunday at Puna Hongwanji Mission. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 1989]

NAKAMOTO, SHIQEYO "SHIGEMO", 88, of Honolulu, died July 8, 1989. She was born in Yamaguchi, Japan, and was a member of me Soto Mission of Hawaii. Survived by sons, Melvin T., Takeo, George K. of Illinois, Calvin H.; daughters, Mrs. Hideshi (Beatrice F.) Nilmi, Mrs. Thelma A. Yonehiro; six grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 July 1989]

**NAKAMOTO, TOSHIKAZU**, 85, of Honolulu, died Dec. 19, 1989. He was born in Kukaiau, Hawaii, and was a member of the Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin Go Jin Kai and the Yamaguchi Ken Jin Kai. Survived by wife, Shizuko; son, James A.; daughter, Mrs. Roy (Alice) Sato of Maui; and a grandchild. Service 4 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No Flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1989]

**NAKAMOTO, WARREN HARUO,** 77, of Waianae, died April 28, 1989. He was born in Kealakaku, Hawaii, and was a retired electronics mechanic for Pearl Harbor, Shop No. 67. He was also a member of the American, Pacific and Honolulu Orchid societies. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 1989]

**NAKAMOTO, WENDY HATSUE,** 33, of Honolulu, died Sept. 7 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a bookkeeper for Mony Financial Services. Survived by husband, Brian K.; sons, Carl K. and David A.; parents, Choji and Bertha S. Tanaka; sister, Mrs. Allen A. (Lisa M.) Amond; and parents-in-law. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Graveside service 9 a.m. Tuesday at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 September 1989]

NAKAMURA JR., JOSEPH MASAO, 50, of Pearl City, died April 16, 1989. He was born in Lihue, and was plant supervisor for the Department of Public Works, City and County of Honolulu. Survived by wife, Fionnuala; son, Sean Manasas; daughters, Pollyanna Nakamura and Tara Manasas; father, Joseph M. Nakamura of Lihue; sisters, Elsie Soto and Lana Lopes, both of Kauai; brothers, William, and Philbert and Mitchell, both of Kauai. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Stephen's Church; mass 10 a.m. Burial 2:30 p.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 1989]

**NAKAMURA, CHARLES IWAO** is survived by a son, Kazuo, among others. His name was omitted from yesterday's obituary.[Honolulu Advertiser 13 December 1989]

NAKAMURA, CHARLES IWAO, 80, of Hilo, died Dec. 9, 1989. He was born in Mountain View, Hawaii, and was an office manager retired from the former Puna Sugar Company. Survived by wife, Kameyo Nakamura of Hilo; daughter, Dr. Frances F.; brother. Yoshimasa of California. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Thursday at Hilo Hongwanji Mission; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 December 1989]

**Nakamura, Dorothy,** 70, of Wahiawa died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. She was the owner of Dorothy's Barber Shop. A memorial service will be at 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn and flowers be omitted. Mrs. Nakamura was born in Kalaoa, Hawaii. She is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Edward (Barbara) Sur; three brothers, Toyozu, Thomas and Gilbert Masu; two sisters, Toshiko Hinomiya and Mrs. Tsutomu (Grace) Gushiken; five grandchildren; and her companion, Manuel Freitas. [Honolulu Star Bulletin January 9 1989]

**Nakamura, Dorothy,** 70, of Wahiawa, died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. She was the proprietor of Dorothy's Barber Shop. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire worn. Mrs. Nakamura was born in Kalaoa, Papaikou, Hawaii. She is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Edward S.H. (Barbara M.) Sur; three brothers, Toyozo, Thomas K. and Gilbert T. Masu; two sisters, Toshiko Hinomiya and Mrs. Tsutomu (Grace T.) Gushiken, five grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 January 1989]

NAKAMURA, EICHI, 95, of Honolulu, died Dec. 22, 1989. She was born in Waianae and was a member of Pearl City Hongwanji and Kumamoto Kenjin Kai. Survived by, among others, daughters, Mrs. Yutaka (Patsy) Fujimoto of California. A recent obituary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 December 1989]

**Nakamura, Eleanor M.,** 03, of Honolulu died Feb. 2 in Maunalani Nursing Home. Services were private. Miss Nakamura was born in Honolulu. She is survived by several nephews. Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 February 1989]

**NAKAMURA, FRANCIS HIROMU,** 76, of Waimanalo, died Nov. 19, 1389. He was born in Honolulu and was a shipping clerk retired from Castle and Cooke Terminals. Survived by wife Harriet M. Nakamura; brothers, Daniel K., Thomas T., George O, of California, Fred R.; sisters, Jane E. and Shirley T., both of California; nieces; nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Service 2 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

NAKAMURA, GEORGE TSUTOMO "NAKA:, 41, of Ewa, died Oct. 6, 1989. He was born in Ewa and was the owner of Amusement Center and a Vietnam veteran. Survived by mother, Mrs. Yoshiko S. Nakamura; brothers, Casey K., Wayne Y.; sisters, Deina Y. Tanaka, Mrs. Terry T. (June S.) Sekioka, Mrs. Robert Y. (Junice N.) Sekigawa; nieces; nephews; aunts; uncles; cousins. Service 8 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 October 1989]

**NAKAMURA, ISAMU,** 77, of Hilo, died Sept. 5, 1989. He was born in Keaau and was a retired insurance agent. Survived by wife, Chiyoko; sons, David and Wayne; daughters, Ann E. of California; brothers, Frank of Honolulu, Robert of Illinois, Colburn and Charles of California; sisters, Mrs. Zenko (Kazuko) Gushiken of Peru, Mrs. James (Shizue) Nagoshi of Pepeekeo, Irene Shiraki and Emily Yamamoto of Honolulu; three grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Church of the Holy Cross; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 September 1989]

**NAKAMURA, JEFFREY LEE,** 28, of East Rutherford, N.J., died April 26, 1989. He was born in Honolulu, was a graduate of Rossevelt High School in attended the University of Hawaii at Manoa. Survived by mother, Evangeline Nakayama; brothers, Allan of Alaska, Dexter, Rodney and Nelson; sisters, Joanne Louis, Karen Pupuhi, Charmaine Kawauchi, Francine, Garryrene and Raynette; a cousin; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Tuesday; service 9:45 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 1989]

**Nakamura, Kana,** 94, of Kailua died Saturday in Honolulu. He was a retired vegetable farmer. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Nakamura was born in Okinawa, Japan. He is survived by his wife, Hatsuyo; two sons, George T. and Kenneth K.; two daughters, Miriam M. Taira and Nancy N. Clark; and 14 grandchildren. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 October 1989)

NAKAMURA, KAZU, 94, of Waialua, died Dec. 7, 1989. She was born in Yamaguchi, Japan, and was the owner-operator of Nakamura Store, Long Bridge, Waialua. Survived by sons, Matsuo, Norman S., Charles, Ichiro, Masao, Masuo, Rev. Paul of California; daughter, Reiko; 23 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren. Service 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Wahiawa Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 1989]

**Nakamura, Kenichiro,** 74, of Keaau, a retired truck driver, died Sunday in Hilo Hospital. A memorial service will be at 7 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Mr. Nakamura was born in Olaa. He is survived by his wife, Yaeko; a daughter, Mrs. Rodney (Rene) Yoshida; five brothers, Shoichiro, Gunji, Goro, Koji and Uro; two sisters, Fumiko Suzuki and Gladys Nakamura, and eight grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 February 1989]

**Nakamura, Kenzabura,** 79, of Hilo, a retired orchid grower, died Sunday in Hilo Hospital. Memorial services will be at 1:30 p.m. Saturday at the Hilo Hongwanji. Friends may call at 6 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Hawaii funeral Home; services will be at 7 p.m. Mr. Nakamura was born on Oahu. He is survived by his wife, Shizue; two sons, Ronald and Lawrence; four daughters, Mrs. Byron (Carol) Toma, Mrs. Bernard (Dianne) Sagawa, Mrs. Leslie (Gail) Kumiji and Mrs. Wallace (Joanne) Nagamine; a brother; Masaaki; and five sisters, Fudiko Alapai, Itsuko Kurashige, Mrs. Yoshiteru (Tomio) Nakamoto, Karen Nakamura and Mrs. Kishimoto (Hazue) Fukuoka. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 February 1989]

NAKAMURA, KIKUYE, 76, of Honolulu, died March 14, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Kuma Inouye; brothers, William K. Inouye, Isamu Inouye, Rikuo Inouye, Mrs. Kenneth (Betty C.) Nakada, Mrs. Lindy (Yachi) Hosogi of Washington state; nieces and nephews. Private family services held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1989]

NAKAMURA, MASANO NAGAO, 83, of Kalaheo, Kauai, died April 7, 1989. She was born in Hanamaulu and was the widow of Nobutake Nakamura and formerly the owner of Kalaheo Art Studio. Survived by sons, Mamoru of Kahaluu and Thomas of Kalaheo; daughters, Takako Umamoto and Miyoko Hashimoto, both of Honolulu; 16 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; brothers, Buster K. and Kenneth I. Nagao of Honolulu and Richard C. Nagao of Lihue; sisters, Tamayo Takabayashi, Eleanor Izutsu of Honolulu; and two sisters-in-law. Service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary and Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1989]

Nakamura, Matsu, 94, of Kahului died Sunday in Kula Hospital. Services will be at 5 p.m. today at Nakamura Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn and flowers omitted. Mrs. Nakamura was born in Kumamoto, Japan. She is survived by fou sons, Takashi, Masayoshi, Mitsuo and Itsuo; four daughter, Edith Hayashida, Kimiye Maeda, Ethel Hashimoto and Lillian Fuchikami, 22 grandchildren and several great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 January 1989]

**NAKAMURA, MITSUYO,** 74, of Kahului, died Nov. 3, 1989. She was born in Lahaina. Survived by husband, Tamoru; sons, Harry of California, Thomas of Kahului and Richard Nakamura of Washington state; daughters, Helen Utsunomiya of Washington state and Jane Sakita, Eileen Morinaka and Janice Nakamura, all of California; brother, Izo Imamura, all of California; brother, Izo Imamura of Honolulu; sisters, Misao Nishiyama of Honolulu; six grandchildren. Service over the ashes 5 p.m. Tuesday at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 1989]

**NAKAMURA, SAISHI "PETE" TAKANO,** 33, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 1389. He was born in Wailuku, Maui, and was a retired landscape contractor, Survived by wife, Shizuko Nakamura; son, Daniel K.; daughter, Jean K.; two grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

**NAKAMURA, TAKEO F.,** 85 of Honolulu died July 29, 1989. He was born in Ewa and was a teacher retired from Kaimuki High and Intermediate School. Survived by wife, Margaret K. Nakamura; son, Erick T.; daughter, Barbara T. Kamiyama; brother, Shigeichi; five

grandchildren. Service 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 August 1989]

**Nakamura, Tarao,** 87 of Honolulu died July 30 in the Convalescent Center of Honolulu. He was the owner of Happy Cleaners. Services and burial were private. Mr. Nakamura was born in Fukuoka, Japan. He is survived by his wife, Doris M.; a son, Allen Y.; two daughters, Elaine A. Takaki and Betsy K. Sakuda; a brother, Hajime Nakamura; and four grandchildren. Hawaiian Memorial handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

**Nakamura, Torao,** 87 of Honolulu died July 30 in the Convalescent Center of Honolulu. He was the owner of Happy Cleaners. Services and burial were private. Mr. Nakamura was born in Nukuoka, Japan. He is survived by his wife, Doris M.; a son, Allen Y.; two daughters, Elaine A. Takaki and Betsy K. Sakuda; a brother, Hajime Nakamura; and four grandchildren. Hawaiian Memorial Park handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

NAKAMURA, TSUGUYO I., 80, of Honolulu, died Oct. 14, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of Nuuanu Congregational Church. Survived by husband, John T.; son, Milton; daughters, Mrs. Dan (Mae) Kusaka and Mrs. Roy (Jean) Kuba; six grandchildren; sisters, Misuyo Nakatsu and Matsuyo Hirota, both of Japan. Services 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Congregational Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 1989]

**NAKAMURA, WALTER MASAICHI,** 74, of Honolulu, died Dec. 9, 1989. He was born in Makaweli, Kauai, and was a member of Lillha Shingon Mission. Survived by wife, Mrs. Kiyoko Nakamura; son, Richard T.; daughters, Yukako of Japan, Mrs. David T. (Judy H.) Ishihara of Georgia; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Memorial service 8:30 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 December 1989]

NAKANDAKARE, MARTSUYE, 60, of Honolulu, died April 27, 1989. She was born in Waiaphu. Survived by brothers, George Nakamura of California, Jitsuyoshi Nakandakare and Jimmy Nakamura; sisters, Mrs. Kameyo Miyashiro, Mrs. Felipe (Agnes) Narca; nephews and nieces. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 1989]

NAKANO, HARRY TSUTOMU, 82, of Honolulu, died Oct. 6, 1989. He was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by wife, Kazue; sons, Edward K., Lawrence J and Kimiya; daughter, Yukari; sister, Mrs. Harold (Nancy S.) Sakoda; grandson, Fumiya Nakano. Services held. Hosoi Mortuary handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 1989]

**NAKANO, ISAMI,** 73, of Honolulu, died June 26, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired auto mechanic. Survived by sisters, Betty F. Ing and Barbara K.; two nephews. Memorial service 4 pm. Tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

**NAKANO, SAWAYO,** 86, of Honolulu, formerly of Palama, died June 8,1989. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan, and was a member of Honpa Hongwanjl Goji Kai/Fujin Kai Survived by sons, Toshio, Franklin Y., Stanley H., Edward K.; daughters, Esther C. Fujioka. Doris K. Saito, Mrs.

Emil D. (Alice H.) Bruner; 16 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchilaren. Service noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 1989]

**NAKANO, TADAMI,** 62, of Chicago, died April 14, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was an accountant. Survived by mother, Sawayo Nakano; brothers, Toshio, Franklin Y., Stanley H. and Edward K.; sisters, Esther C. Fujioka, Doris K. Saito and Mrs. Emil D. (Alice Hisae) Bruner. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary.

NAKANO, TAKESHI, 77, of Ewa Beach, formerly of Waipahu, died Nov. 14, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and was a member of the Waipahu Hongwanji. Survived by wife, Tsuruyo; sons, Melvin, Gary of Washington; mother, Sekiyo Nakano; sister, Ruth M. Sugimoto; four grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 November 1989]

**Nakashige, Hideo,** 71, of Pearl City, formerly of Kahuku, died Thursday in Kuakini Hospital. He was a retired electrical engineer at CINCPAC and a veteran of World War II. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Nakashige was born in Kahuku. He is survived by his wife, Leatrice T.; two sons, Alan T. and Thomas S.; and two grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 January 1989]

Nakashima, Fred T., 62, of Kahului, Maui, died Tuesday in St. Francis Medical Center. Services will be at 3 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary, followed by burial in Maui Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn; and that flowers be omitted. Mr. Nakashima was born in Kihei. He is survived by his wife, Sharon K. Nakashima; two sons, Michael H. and Kenneth H.; a daughter, Ann T. Nakashima; two brothers, Moriaki and Yatuka; four sisters, Momoyo Miyazaki, Janet Y. Eko, Sally MT Sugitaya and Alice Y. Tamura; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 January 1989]

NAKASHIMA, LILLIAN HARUKO, 75, of Honolulu, died June 5, 1989. She was born in Ookala, Hawaii, and was a housekeeping supervisor retired from the Sheraton Waikiki Hotel. She was a member of Shinmachi Club, Halau O Kia, Makiki Senior Citizens Club and other organizations. Survived by husband, Thomas K. Nakashima; son, Laurence; daughters, Mrs. Milton H. (Naomi) Carter and Deanna J.K. Yanagisako; six grandchildren. Service 11:45 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1989]

NAKASHIMA, RICHARD HIROSHI, 74, of Pearl City, died Nov. 24, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was retired from J.M. Tanaka Construction. Survived by wife, Asako Nakashima; sons, Howard T. and Leslie M.; daughter, Sharon M. Wong; brothers, Charles M. and Kenneth M.; sisters, Chiyono of Japan, Mrs. Richard (Marjorie M.) Unten, Hazel F. Yoshiyama and Mrs. Tomio (Amy E.) Anzai; five grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

**Nakasone, Berta,** 49 of Honolulu died Friday in Kaiser Hospital. She was an employee at the office of academic affairs at the University of Hawaii. Services will be at 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Burial will be private. The family asks that

flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. She is survived by her husband, Theodore T.; two sons, Dean and Sean; a brother, Alberto Chan, and a sister, Lily Chan. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 August 1989]

NAKASONE, KOEI, 68, of Lanai City, Lanai, died May 31, 1989. He was born in Hana, Maui, and was a conveyor operator with Dole Corp. for more than 30 years. Survived by wife, Betty M. Hotema Nakasone; daughters, Shirley Nanod of Molokai, Betina Nakao; brother, Jack of Honolulu; sisters, Yukiko Oya of Honolulu, Haruko Takahashi of Kahului and Masaye Park of Honolulu; six grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 8 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's service 6 p.m. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Maui Veteran's Cemetery, Makawao, Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1989]

NAKASONE, PHILIP MASANOBU, 72, of Honolulu, died Nov. 9, 1989. Ho was born in Paia, Maui, and was a member of Ishikawa Club and Yomitan Club. Survived by wife, Helen K. Nakasone; daughter, Mrs. Wayne (Phyllis) Muraoka; brother, Raymond. Memorial service 8 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1989]

**Nakata Shizuyo,** of Honolulu; a retired dental hygienist, died last Monday in Kuakini Medical Center. Nakata, 90, was born in Lahaina, Maui. She is survived by son Dr. Edward Nakata, daughter Gertrude, brother George C. Yanagihara and 10 grandchildren. Private memorial services were held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 December 1989]

**NAKATA, MASAO,** 73, of Waipahi, died March 12, 1989. He was born in Waipahu and retired from Oahu Sugar Co. as a mechanic with more than 30 years of service and was a member of the Waipahu Soto Mission. Survived by wife, Agnes M.; son, Bobby M.; daughter, Jean Takano; five grandchildren; brother, Tamao; sisters, Mrs. Dan (Haruko) Kahawaii, Mrs. David (Elsie) Okamura, Mrs. Yoshiko Issacs, Mrs. Molly Fujimoto of Maui; a brother-in-law; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

NAKATA, SADAICHI, 88, of Honolulu, formerly of Wailuku, Maui, Maui; died March 10, 1989. He was born in Hiroshima, Japan and was a retired farmer. Survived by wife, Fujino; sons, Sadao Ikuo and Hisao; daughters, Mrs. Kazumi (Akiko) Nakanishi, Mrs. Tatsuo (Tomiko) Saito, Mrs. Allen C. (Etsuko) Yoshimura of California; 12 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Memorial service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

**NAKATSU, EDITH SUMIKO,** 77, of Pearl City, died Sept. 19, 1989. She was born in Haleiwa. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Takeshi (Jane Y.) Hara; brothers, Rio of California and Thomas; sisters, Mrs. Benjamin (Doris) Kaai and Mrs. Emerick (Emiko) Ishikawa; three grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Sunday at Leeward Funeral Home. Burial 10 a.m. Monday at Garden of Eternity. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 1989]

**NAKAYAMA, CHARLES SAKUICHI,** 77, of Wahiawa, died May 12. 1989. He was born in Hana, Maui, and was a retired city and county truck driver. Survived by wife, Alice K.

Nakayama; sons, Harvey K. of Colorado, Michael S., Keith K.; six grandchildren; brother, Bob S.; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. No flowers or donations. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 May 1989]

**Nakayama, Jeffrey,** 28, of East Rutherford, N.J., formerly of Honolulu, died April 26 in New York City. Services will be at 9:45 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Monday, wake services at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 a.m. Tuesday. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family aks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Nakayama was born in Honolulu and was a graduate of Roosevelt High School. He is survived by his mother, Evangeline, Allan, Dexter, Rodney and Nelson; and six sisters, Joanne Louis, Karen Puputi, Garryrene and Raynette Nakayama. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 May 1989]

**NAKAYAMA, KIKUE,** 91, of Hana, Maui, died Nov. 24, 1989. She was born in Kumamoto, Japan. Survived by son, Edgar of California; daughters, Helen Tavares of California, Ruth of New York, Masao Motooka of Hana, Mrs. Bill (Grace) Hampton of Illinois, Mrs. Kenneth (Fujie) Imanaka and Rose of Oklahoma; 23 grandchildren; 28 great-grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Tuesday Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 1989]

NAKI, JAMES HIKIONA SR., 46, of Waianae, died Oct. 19, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was founder of the member of the Ohana O Naki musical group and member of the Operating Engineer Local #3. Survived by wife, Lani Naki; sons, Roy, Joseph, James H. Jr., Thomas I.K., John H. and Glenn Kalima; daughters, Frances Bush, Nadine Vassario, Jamesannette P. and Albertine L.; seven grandchildren; brothers, Thomas, Abraham, Lui of California, Raymond and Walter, both of Molokai, John, Domonic of Germany, Cedric and Samuel; sisters, Juanna Naki Piialii, Judy Caparida, ruth Many, Clara Galinger, Nardann Bryce, Lucinda Paahana, Romona Naki; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. (Honolulu Advertiser 24 October 1989)

NAKO, JENKI JIN, 65, of Honolulu, died Nov. 22, 1989. He was born in Kaikua, Maui, and was a retired optical techinician. Survived by daughter, Chris M. Nakagawa; brothers, Shigetaro Oshiro of Maui, Alfred S. Oshiro of Molokai, Jinso Nako of Kohala, Kenneth J. Nako of California; sisters, Patsy Y. Nakagawa of Maui, Peggy M. Kaina of Maui. Service 2:30 p.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 1989]

**Nako, William,** 65, of Honolulu died last Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. He was a retired manager for the employment center of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. Services will be at 10 a.m. Saturday at the Lanakila Ward of the Latter-Day Saints Church. Friends may call after 8 a.m. Burial will be in Oahu Cemetery. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Nako was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Mildred M.; five sons, Aldon K., Dean K., Kevin K., Keith K. and Randy K.; a brother, Robert H.; two sisters, Mrs. Seiyei (Nancy H.) Toguchi and Mrs. Jerry S. (Lillian S.) Nakagawa; and five grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 January 1989]

NAKOA SR., CHARLES, 79, of Honolulu, died April 10, 1989. He was born in Kahana, Maui, and was formerly employed at the Honolulu Rapid Transit Power Plant, HC&D and Lonestar. Survived by

wife, Ruth; son, Charles M.L.S. of Honolulu; three grandchildren; brothers, John of Honolulu and William of Waimea; sisters, Maggie Foo Sum of Maui and Mary Murphy of Honolulu; a great-grandchild; nieces and nephews. Graveside service 1:45 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 1989]

Nakooka, William, 48, of Kihei died Sunday 1 at Wanapanapa State Park. Services will be from 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Nakamura Mortuary. Burial will be in Makawao Cemetery. Wake services will be from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at the mortuary. Mr. Nakooka was born in Lahaina. He is survived by his wife, Asconcion; five sons, William, Robert, Leslie, Dean and Darin; his mother, Eliza; seven brothers, Moses Takaki and Robert Daniel, Issac, Harold, Jesse and Alika Nakooka; four sisters, Abigal Kaukini, Annie Nakooka, Janet Quihano and Lana Queddeng; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 January 1989]

**Namuo, John,** 55, of Waianae died Wednesday in Tripler Hospital. Services will be at 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church. Friends may call after 8:30 a.m. Burial will be in the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Namuo was born in Kona. He is survived by his wife, Luciana; a daughter, Mrs. John (Bridget) Lim; three brothers, Isaac K., Alvin K and Richard K.; four sisters, Mrs. Milton (Amber) Smith, Mrs. Bill B., (Bernice) Cababat, Mrs. Ronald O. (Celia) Fernandez and Elizabeth B. Namuo; and three grandchildren. Leeward Funeral Home is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27January 1989]

NANAI, UPU, 71, of Waianae, died May 31, 1989. She was born in Samoa. Survived by sons, Faiva of Western Samoa, Esau, Iakopo, Muga and Fa'aao, all of New Zealand; daughters, Rev. Tui Fatialofa of New Zealand, Aapa Saifoloi, Rita Meleisea of Western Samoa, Fetalaiga Alafu of New Zealand, Afa Sauyao of Samoa, Maninoa Lomi of New Zealand, Bernadette Fuapapa, Imoa Faletogo, Tui Davenport of California, Fetalaiga Fosotoa'i of Western Samoa; 70 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. Sunday and 9 a.m. Monday at Waianae Samoan Church of Hawaii. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 1989]

**Na-O, Albert,** 9 sons of Albert and Dona Na-o of Honolulu. Died last Wednesday in Kapiolani Hospital. He was a student at Kauluwela School. Services will be at 7:30 p.m. Wednesday at the Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary's east chapel. Friends may call at the chapel Wednesday from 6 to 9 p.m. and at Sacred Hearts Church Thursday from 9 a.m. A mass will be at 9:30 a.m. Burial will follow at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn and flowers be omitted. The youth was born in Honolulu. He is survived by a brother, Anthony, and grandparents, Daniel and Na-o and James and Ethel Zablan. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 1989]

NAOSABURO "EDWARD" HASEGAWA, 77, of Hailiimaile, Maui, died July 4, 1989. He was born in Kehau, Maui. Survived by sons, Allen of Kihei and David of Kakului; daughters, Mrs. Helen Krone of Washington, Mrs. May Sakamoto of Kahului; 19 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; brothers. Jinichi of Pukalani, Masanao of Hailiimaile and Tamotsu of Pearl City; sisters, Eleanor Maeda, Edith Umeda, Ethel Magata and Harriet Nakano. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at the church cemetery. Arrangement by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser July 6 1990]

**NAPEAHI, DAVID LEILIKOLEHUA TATSUMA,** infant son of Karen and Peter Napeahi Jr. of Honolulu, died March 1, 1989. He was born in Honolulu, died March 1, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents; brother, Daniel N.K.; sisters, Keri-Ann A.P. and Sheri-Lynn K.P.; paternal grandparents; Mitsuo and Ethel Komatsu; great-grandparents, Clarence and Lily Cullen; uncles , aunts and cousins. Friends may call 1 to 2 p.m. today at Valley of the Temples Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 March 1989]

NAPOLEON, ELLEN TAN, 75, of Honolulu, died, May 8. 1989. She was born in Shanghai, China, and was a member of the Tan Sing Dramatic Association in Chinatown. Survived by sons, Wallace Y.K. Mau, Robert, James, Francis and Gerald; daughters, Elaine Kishiba and Barbara Wheeler; 32 grandchildren and 32 great-grandchildren. Service held. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 May 1989]

NAPOLEON, TBOY NUIALII, 19, of Hilo, died Dec. 17, 1989. He was born in Kau and was a papaya packer and member of the Hawaiian Civic Club of Kau. Survived by wife, Michelle J. Alconcel-Napoleon; son, Troy Jr.; parents; Daryl and Jessie Ke of Pahala; brothers, Roy of Pahala, Daryl Ke Jr. of Pahala, Kevin Kelson of Arizona and Greg Javar of Pahala; sisters, Mrs. Michael (Wendy) Napoleon-Silva, Marlo Ann, and Darylnn Ke, all of Pahala; grandmother, Abigail Api Oliveira of Ka u; aunts and uncles; cousins; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 p.m. tomorrow for a wake at his parents' home, 54 Kokio St. in Pahala; 7 p.m. service. Service 11 a.m. Saturday. Cremation. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 December 1989]

**NARTATEZ, ALFONSO,** 80, of Kapaa, Kauai, died April 13. 1989. •He was born in the Philippines and was a retired laborer for Dole Pineapple Co. Survived by wife, Violeta C,; daughters, Susan (Mrs. Bruce) Fujimoto of Molokai and Nida (Mrs. Frank) Langer of Molokai; sons, Virgilio of North Carolina, Alfonso Jr. of Lahaina, and Christopher of Molokai; three grandchildren; brother, Severino of Molokai; sister, Marcelina Nono of Molokai; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at family residence, 1665 Papau St., Kapaa; rosary 7:30 p.m. Or call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Sophia's Catholic Church in Kaunakakai. Or again from 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the church; mass 11 a.m. Burial at Kapaakea Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1989]

**Nary, Benny C.,** 86, of Honolulu died Wednesday in Kaiser Hospital. He was the proprietor of The Dolphin Club. Graveside services will be at 10:30 a.m. Friday at Oahu Cemetery. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Nary was born in Medola, Italy. He is survived by three sons, William L., Calvin and Benny C. II; two daughters, Mrs. George (Ruth) Webster and Mrs. Neil (Bobbi-Lu). Kniskern, and five grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 February 1989]

**Nascimento, Linda A.F.,** 38, of Makawao died Monday in Kula Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 11 a.m. tomorrow at Holy Rosary Catholic Church in Paia, Maui. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in Maui Veterans Cemetery. Mrs. Nascimento was born in Paia. She is survived by her husband, Gwynne; two sons, Jason and Bryan; her parents, Lawrence and Rose Franco; a sister, Lori Fong; and her grandparents, Julio and Minnie Franco. Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 September 1989] **NASILAI, LAUTAIMI,** 45 of Honolulu, died March 19, 1989. He was born in Tonga. Survived by wife, Siliva L; sons, Vilimai K. and Unaloto; daughters, Laukau P. Lomekina V. and Marilyn; brothers, Molitoni, Peni, Kulitapa and Hoatatau; sisters, Toloa Malupo and Alisi Fifita; father, Sione Nasilai; and a granddaughter. Friends may call 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Saturday at the Auwaiolimu Chapel of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 1989]

**NATIVIDAD, MARCELINO THOMAS,** 65, of Waianae, died May 15. 1989. He was born in Piddig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Friends may call 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church in Waianae; service 11:30 a.m. Graveside service 1 p.m. at Schofield Barracks Post Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. A recent obituary was incomplete. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 May 1989]

**NATIVIDAD, MARCELINO THOMAS,** 65, of Waianae, died May 16, 1989. He was born in Piddig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, retired from the U.S. Army and was a federal employee at Schofield Barracks. Survived by wife, Judith A.; sons, Marcelino T. Jr. of Nevada, Joseph T. of Kaneohe, and Michael T.; daughters, Mrs. Charles (Millie T.) Eaton of Pennsylvania, Mrs. James (Leonora T.) Huffman of Kentucky, Mrs. David (Patricia A.) Zwald of Virginia, Marie Ann; 11 grandchildren; one great-grandchild; brothers, Anastasio P. of Maui, John D. and Risal Oliver; sisters, Mrs. Contancia D. Tombaga of the Philippines, Mrs. Julian (Mary) Royals of Florida, Rosita Oliver and Soledad Garnade. Friends may call 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church; service 11:30 a.m. Graveside service, with military honors, 1 p.m. at Schofield Barracks Post Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 1989]

**NATIVIDAD, WILLANUEVA BEGENIO,** 60 of Honolulu died Feb. 22, 1989. She was born in Santa Ines, Pangasinan, Philippines. Survived by sons, Rafael, Valrio, Bert, Antonio Jr., Irenio and Ramon; daughter, Luz, two grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; Rosary 7:30 p.m. Mass 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Church. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 March 1989]

**NAULT, PATRICK LOUIS,** 63, of Wailuku, Maui, died Sept. 29, 1989. He was born in Ishpeming, North Lake Location Mich. Survived by wife, Holly of Wailuku; daughters, Mrs. Roger (Mary Jo) Mikkola of Mich., Mrs. Jordon (Michelle) Bosque of Calif.; sons, Patrick of Az., Gregory and Robert, both of Mich.; stepchildren Mrs. Jack (Emily) Burris of Az. Guy Smith of Mich., Mrs. Michael (Claudia) Anderson of Ore., and Mrs. Luciano (Antoinette) Moreno of Flo.,; sisters, Mrs. Marcus (Marie) Shea of Flo.; 17 grandchildren; nieces and nephews; cousins. Service in Mich. Local arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Maui. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 October 1989]

**Nava, Patricio.** 79 of Lahaina, 79 of Lahaina died Tuesday in Maui Memorial Park. Mr. Nava was born in Pagansian the Philippines. He is survived by his wife, Grace W.; two sons, Camilo and Patricio Jr.; five daughters, Enriquita Santiago, Patti Costa, Alohaline Nava, Roselle Pittman and Marlene A. cordero; two brothers, Leocadio and Julio; 20 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 August 1989]

NAVAJA, GENEROSA ESPINOSA, 86, of Kailua, died May 18. 1989. She was born in the Philippines and was a member of the Luvimi Club of Hawaii. Survived by husband, Severo Navaja; stepsons, James, Henry; step-daughters, Mrs. Joseph (Nellie) Ornellas. Mrs. Edward (Mildred) Silva, Mrs. Cosmireo (Ruth) Rodrigues; sister, Conchita S. Sabihon of California; 23 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren; three great-great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 10 a.m. Friday; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 19889]

**NEAL, DOROTHY "GILLARD"** 77, of Tacoma, Wash., formerly of Kaneohe, died Oct. 5, 1989. She was born in Ontario, Ore., and was a resident of Hawaii for more than 15 years. Survived by husband, Robert N.; son, Michael Gillard of Texas; daughters, Elaine Pemberton of Honolulu and Mrs. Richard (Victoria) Watkins of Georgia; four grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Service 2 p.m. Tuesday at National Cemetery of the Pacific. Memorial service 10:45 a.m. next Sunday at Hanahauoli School. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 October 1989]

**NEFF, DENNIS SPIROS,** 88, of Honolulu, died Oct. 4, 1989. He was born in Torrance, Calif., and was a former district manager of American Express Co in Hawaii. Survived by wife, Geraldine; daughters, Anita Crowe of California and Nancy Green of Australia; son, Dennis Jr. of Denmark; five grandchildren. No service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989]

**NEGRE, CANDIDO NICK BIGOTE,** 79, of Paia, Maui, died July 23, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired yardman for St. Anthony Catholic Church. Survived by wife, Aida S.; son, Villy J.; daughters, Cindy A., Mary Jane Negre-Natividad of Kahului; two grandchildren; brother, Pablo; sisters, Hilaria and Felicians of the Philippines. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Anthony Catholic Church; mass 7:30 p.m. Or call from 9:30 to 11:45 a.m. Saturday; service 11:45 a.m. burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 July 1989]

**NEKOBA, AKIKO,** 79, of Hilo, died April 2, 1989. She was born in Hana, Maui, and was a member of the Wainaku Jodo Mission Kumial. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Melvin (Joy) Nakao of Hilo; two grandchildren. Friends may call 4:30 to 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 5:30 p.m. Cremation. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1989]

**NELANDER, MONA "TUTU" E.,** 76 of Honolulu, died March 16, 1989. She was born in San Francisco. Survived by sons, Harold C. Nelander of California and Arthur Ellsworth of Honolulu; grandsons, Forest Nelander of Honolulu, Nathan Nelander of California; hanai family, Mrs. Mark (Clara) Olds, Solomon, Bernie, Gary, Robert and Bruce Campbell, Sandy and Mike Siple, Liz Nelander and Penelope Hazzard. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Monday at St. Anthony's Catholic Church; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Church; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 1989]

**NELANDER, MONA "TUTU",** 76, of Honolulu, died March 16, 1989. She was born in San Francisco. Friends may call from 9 a.m. tomorrow at St. Anthony's Catholic Church; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. A recent obituary incorrectly listed the service time. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 1989]

**Nelson, Herman K.,** 60, of Kipahulu died Friday at home. Services will be at noon Saturday at Palapala Hoomau Protestant Church. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in the church cemetery. Mr. Nelson was born in Kipahulu. He is survived by his wife, Julia K.; five sons, Herman Jr., Hubert, Wilbert, Jesse and Hansel; four daughters, Mrs. Joseph (Melani) Piimauna, Mrs. James (Momi) Yamashita, Mrs. Neil (Alma) Hartman and Mrs. Llewllyn (Hermadine) Hoopii; three brothers, Soren Jr. and James Nelson, and William Hoopii; and four sisters, Mary Ortiz, Molly Fampaga, Mrs. Chuck (Marilyn) Willett and LeUani Oliveira. Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 February 1989]

**NELSON, LLOYD CHARLES,** 79, of Lihue, Kauai, died Sept. 6, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a shop superintendent retires from Grove Farm Co. survived by son, Gary C. of Lihue; a granddaughter and a grandson; sisters, Alice Newton of Kiaau, Hawaii, Hillary hanks and Elvira Miller, both of California; brother, Mervin C. of California; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Cremation. Or call 2 p.m. Wednesday at Lihue Cemetery for inurnment. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 September 1989]

**Nelson, Walter,** 86 of Honolulu died July 30 in Honolulu. He was a retired dealer at Firestone. Services will not be held. Mr. Nelson was born in Colorado. He is survived by two brothers, Theodore and Ernest R., and a sister, Hazel M. Nelson. Williams Funeral Services handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1989]

**NENIO, SEFRINO,** 79, of Honokaa, Hawaii, died Nov. 17, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired journeyman welder for Hamakua Sugar Co. Survived by sons, Lawrence Nenio of California and Douglas Ceridon of Nevada; daughters, Roseline Yoro of Waipahu, Emma Lorenzo, Helen Kaalakea and Carol Sanchez of Honokaa; brothers, Santiago of Ewa Beach, Silvirio and Alberto, both of the Philippines; 15 grandchildren; eight greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Honokaa Catholic Church; mass 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at the church; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Honokaa Catholic Cemetery. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

**NERA, APOLONIO CARIDO SR.;** 86, of Waianae, died March 8, 1989. He was born in San Manuel, Philippines. Survived by wife, Puauea M. Nera; sons, Clifford P., Smitty E., Apolonio C. Jr., Nalley V.; a granddaughter; sisters, Maria and Rita; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 8:30 to 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Chapel; service 11:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 1989]

**Nestler, Werner,** 80 of Honolulu died Friday in Queen's Hospital. He was a tool and die maker foreman with the U.S. Civil Service. Services were held today. Mr. Nestler was born in Germany. He is survived by his wife, Leota S.; a son, Kenneth; a daughter, Marlene Moser and six grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 08 August 1989]

**Nettleton, Victor Jr.,** 65 of Honolulu died Monday in Kaiser Hospital. He was a former employee at Vierra Tent & Awning. Services will be held at noon Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Friends may call after 8 a.m. Burial will be at Diamond Head Memorial Park. The

family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Nettleton was born in Kingston, Mich. He is survived by a brother, Delbert. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1989]

**NEVES, EDWARD FARIA,** 74, of Honolulu, died May 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and retired from Meadow Gold Dairies after 48 years of service. Survived by sisters, Mrs. Joe (Lucy) Campos and Mrs. Charles (Vivian) Carvalho; brother, Alfred; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 11:45 a.m. Wednesday at Oahu Cemetery chapel; service 11:45 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 May 1989]

**NEVES, ERNEST,** 70, of Kaauhuhu, North Kohala, died June 10, 1989. He was born in North Kohala and was tractor operator for the former Kohala Sugar Co. and a Parker Ranch hand. Survived by wife, Rose; sons, Edwin, Robert and Bill of Niulii; daughters, Mrs. John (Eva) Stevens of Kahei, North Kohala, and Charlotte Moniz and Mrs. Liewellyn (Annabelle) Relles of Kaauhuhu; brothers, Harry; Alexander, Cecil Lopez of California, Joseph of Oregon and Herbert of Maui; sisters, Ida Furtado, Cussie, Evelyn Rodrigues, Elizabeth Tavares, Louise Hall, Mrs. Jerry (Marilyn) Dominice, Mrs. John (Helen) Santiago, Frances Guardado and Edith Greenstein of California, Mrs. Manuel (Beatrice) Gomes of Washington, Mrs. Ralph (Ann) Martines of Honolulu, Mrs. Graciano (Miriam) Elarco of Hawi and Margie Callan of South Point; 14 grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at Sacred Heart Catholic Church in Hawi; service 11 am. Burial at Halemanu family plot in Kaauhuku. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1989]

**NEVES, HELEN P.,** 59, of Honolulu, died March 23, 1989. She was born in Koloa, Kauai. Survived by husband, William P. and Manuel P.; daughter, Ellen M.; stepmother, Gloria Parongao of Kauai; three brothers; three sisters; four grandchildren. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Catholic Church; mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1989]

**NEVES, LILY R.**, 86, of San Rafael, Calif. died Dec. 8, 1989. She was born in Sprecklesville, Maui. Survived by son, Norman F. Silva of California; daughter, Mona Carison of California; sister, Helen Stracke; eight grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Mainland service.

**NEVES, VIRGINIA "GINA"** 87, of Kaneohe, died Oct. 24, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Ernest, Archiebald and Francis; daughters, Myrtle Correa, Winona Cabral and Shirley Danie; 29 grandchildren, 60 great-grandchildren and 15 great-great-grandchildren; sister, Lousia Garcia; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Monday at Hawaiain Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 October 1989]

**Newlon, Virginia,** 76, of Honolulu died Thursday in St. Francis Hospice. Graveside services will be at 11 a.m. tomorrow at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Mrs. Newlon was born in Sprecklesville, Maui. She is survived by a daughter, Faye Schoff; a sister, Marie Perry, six grandchildren and a great grandchild. Williams Funeral Services is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 01 August 1989]

**Newton, Emanuel,** 60 of Midway Island, Project manager for ITT Services Inc. for 15 years, died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Services will be at 7:30 p.m. Wednesday at St. Philomena's Church. Friends may call from 6:30 p.m. The family asks that flowers be omitted. Final services will be in Graftson, N.D. Mr. Newton, a retired Army chief warrant officer with 28 years of service, was born in Iowa. He is survived by his wife, Cordially; a daughter, Evelyn Byllin; a son, Ted R. Burns; three sisters, June Yost, Faye Wills and Waunite McConnell and two grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 1989]

**NEY, BERNARD P.,** 75, of Honolulu, died June 9, 1989. He was born in Red Cedar, Wisc., and retired as director of the U.S. Labor Department's Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training for Hawaii, Guam and American Samoa. Survive by wife, Mary I.; brothers, Leo and Jack, both of Wisconsin; sister, Mary of Wisconsin; nieces, nephews, grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Thursday at St. Pius X Church; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1989]

**NG, KENNETH,** 69 of Honolulu died Aug. 13 in Honolulu. Services will be at 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and aloha attire be worn. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. He is survived by his wife, Helen Y.D.; five sons, Ronald K.L. Roderick K.M. Dennis K.C. Gordon K.W. and Nelson K.S. and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 August 1989]

**NICHOLAS, JOSEPH "SONNY",** 69, of Wailuku, Maui, died July 19, 1989. He was born in Keanae, Maui, died July 19, 1989. He was born in Keanae, Maui. Survived by wife, Mary; daughters, Rebecca Pitto, Marilei Daniels and Joann Vlerkoetter; sons, Grant, Rodney C. and Perry; seven grandchildren; a great-grandson; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. Tuesday at Kawaiahao Church; service 11 a.m. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 July 1989]

**NICOLAS, EULALIA PAGUYO,** 37, of Aiea, died Nov. 4, 1339. She was born in Laoag City, Philippines. Survived by brothers, Exequiel, Gualberto; sister, Coleta; 10 nieces; 16 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; rosary 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph Church; mass 9:45 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 1989]

**Nicotera, Joie**, 44, of Honolulu died Monday in Queen's Hospital. Beachside services were to be at 3 p.m. today at Hilton Hawaiian Catamaran at Ft; DeRussey. The ashes were to be scattered at sea. Mrs. Nicotera was born in New York City. She is survived by her husband, Mario F.; her parents, Joseph and Erna Musser; three brothers, Robert, Joseph and Fred; and a sister, Janice Musser. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 February 1989]

**NIDEROST, FRANK WILLIAM**, 67, of Honolulu, died Dec. 25, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a purchasing agent retired from Pacific Construction Co. Survived by wife, Keala A. Niderost; daughter, Mrs. Larry (Bernice) Wong, Mrs. Gregory (Sandra) Sardinha, Mrs. Walters (Shelia) Miranda and Mrs. Tim (Shirley) Brown; brother, John. Friends may call 8 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1989]

**NIELSEN, JANE ELLEN,** 37, of Kaneohe, died July 26, 1989. She was born in Michigan and was a supervisor for the U.S. Department of Immigration and Naturalization. Survived by parents, Alex and Vianna Fisher of Michigan; sister, Mary Anne Kidney; and grandmother, Mrs. Floyd (Lillian) Fisher of Michigan. Service in Michigan. Donations to the American Heart Association. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 July 1989]

**NIEVERAS, PEDRO MENDOZA,** 82, of Ewa Beach, died Nov. 8, 1989. He was born in Luna, La Union, Philippines. Survived by wife, Juana M. Nieveras; cousin, Leonora Nirona; nieces, Loreta Escueta and Remary Nilmeda, both of the Philippines, and Caridad Aragon. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; rosary 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Immaculate Conception Church; mass 9:45 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1989]

**Nigos, Nemecio B.,** 82, of Waianae died Jan. 23 in St. Francis Hospital. Services will be at 10:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 8:30 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Nigos was born in the Philippines. He is survived by several nephews and nieces. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 February 1989]

**NIHEI, HIDEO,** 67, of Pearl City, died July 13, 1989. He was born on Molokai and retired from Atlas Electric Co. as an electrician. Survived by wife, Fusae; daughters, Kristine K. Kang, Mrs. Sean (Linda R.) Shimabukuro; a grandson; brothers, Ted T., Tadashi and Edwin M.; sisters, Evelyn Y., Mrs. Ken (Chiyoko) Asato, Mrs. Hajime (Amy Y.) Nishikawa, Mrs. Richard (Tokiko) Morishige; and mother-in-law, Mrs. Ken Tomihara. Service held. Arrangement by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 July 1989]

**NIHEI, NOBUO,** 74, of Pearl City, died Nov. 25, 1989. He was born in Paia, Maui, and retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Shop 38. Survived by wife, Jean M. Nihei; sons, Stanley T., Roy H.; daughter, Ann M.; brothers, Ichiro of Japan, Ted T.; sister, Mrs. Chusaburo (Kiyono) Honda of Japan; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 November 1989]

**NIITANI, YUTAKA,** 84, of Eleele, Kauai, died June 24, 1989. He was born in Kauai and was an auto mechanic retired from a sugar company. Survived by wife, Haruko Niitani; sons, Walter H., George T., Edwin M., and Charles S.; nine grandchildren; a great-grandchild; brother, Shizuo. Memorial service 5 p.m. today at Hanapepe Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 1989]

**NISHI, ELLEN NOBUKO,** 73, of Honolulu, died July 6. 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Dr. Masao Nishi; sons, Lyndon and Jeffrey; brothers, Chikato Teshima, Robert Teshima and Seino Teshima; sister, Agnes Ogata. Service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Harris United Methodist Church. Arrangements by Kukui Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser July 7 1989]

NISHI, ELLEN NOBUKO, whose obituary was in yesterday's paper also, is survived by

mother, Kimi Teshima, and three grandchildren. Incomplete information was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser July 8 1989]

**NISHI, IRIS YOSHIE,** 43 of Honolulu, died Aug. 11, 1989. She was born in Waimea, Kauai, and was a librarian assistant at the University of Hawaii. Survived by husband, James T. Nishi; daughter, Michelle; mother, Mrs. Katsu Moribe of Kauai; brothers, Yoshiharu of Kauai, Haime Moribe and Kenzo, both of California; sisters, Mrs. Tony (Katherine) Afuso, Mrs. James (Edith) Baldovi of California, Esther Morbe, Sally Moribe of California. Memorial Downtown Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 August 1989]

**Nishi, Kinue,** 79, of Honolulu died Friday at home. Services were private. Mrs. Nishi was born in Kahuku. She is survived by her husband, Kikutaro; three sons, Alvin, Richard and Gary; three daughters, Mrs. Thomas (Helen) Nakashima, Mrs. Thomas (June) Takenaga and Mrs. William (Janet) Hanaf usa; her mother, Mrs. Hatsuyo Furuta; six brothers, Kazuo, Masao, Tom, Ray-mond, Richard and Mike Furuta; two sisters, Mrs. Alfred (Sayoko) Fujimoto and Mrs. James (Ellen) Lam; 11 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Diamond Head Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 January 1989]

**Nishi, Walter,** 86 of Honolulu died July 30 in Honolulu died Friday in Queens Hospital. She was a library assistant at the University of Hawaii. Memorial services will be at 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Nishi was born in Waimea, Kauai. She is survived by her husband, James T.; a daughter, Michelle Nishi; her mother, Katsu Moribe; four brothers, Yoshiharu, Hajime, Masato and Kenzo and five sisters, Tokie Doi, Katherine Afuso, Edith Baldovi and Esther and Esther and Sally Morible. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1989]

**Nishida, Grace,** 82 of Aiea died Aug. 16 in Honolulu. Services were private. Mrs. Nishida was born in Ewa Beach. She is survived by a daughter, Joyce M. Takemori; two brothers, Yoshimi and Wallace M. Maeda; a sister, Aiko Fujikawa; and two grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 August 1989]

**Nishida, Richard,** 69 of Honolulu, died Friday in Anchorage, Alaska. He was a self-employed printer. Memorial services will be at 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Nishida was born in Pukulii, Maui. He was survived by his wife, Marion K.; two sons,John K. and Daniel T.; his mother, Harue Nishida; a brother, Takeshi; two sisters, Helen Mihata and Betty Tanaka, and nine grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 02 August 1989]

**NISHIGATA, MASARU,** 79, of Waipahi, died March7, 1989. He was born in Ewa and was a member of Nichiren, Shoshu of America. Survived by sons, Herbert and Walter; daughter, Mrs. Harry (Ethel) Sakurai; brother, Seiya; sister, Mrs. Makoto (Mitsue) Hashimoto; eight grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 March 1989]

**NISHIHIRA, OSCAR MORINOBU,** 62, of Honolulu, died Sept. 29, 1989. He was born in Waipahu and was a member of the Waikiki Elks Club. Survived by wife, Nellie M.; daughter, Mrs. John (Deidre) Duncan; grandsons, Eric and Brian Duncan; mother, Tsuru Nishihira; sister,

Mrs. Tommy (Helen R.) Hirata. Memorial service 8 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 October 1989]

**Nishika, Don,** 60 of Waipahu died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. Services will be at 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. He is survived by his wife, Athell S.; a daughter, Caryl A. Nishioka; a brother, Edward I., and four sisters, Teruko Izumi, Florence Y. Ichinose, Tomiko Tanaka and Nancy S. Oda. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1989]

**NISHIKAWA, TOM KAZUTO**, 67, of Kaneohe, died Dec. 23, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a maintenance person retired from Liberty House. Survived by brothers, Kensaku of Japan and Masashi; sisters, Rose S. and Edna T. Kimura; nieces and nephews. Private graveside service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 December 1989]

**NISHIKAWA, TOM KAZUTO**, whose obituary appeared in yesterday's paper, was a resident of Kailua. Information provided by the mortuary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 December 1989]

**NISHIMI, KENJI,** 66, of Makakilo, died July 23, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from Meadowgold Dairy. Survived by wife, Hiroko Nishimi; daughter, Phylis; stepsons, George Parton, Michael Lee Parton; mother, Mrs. Minoru Yamate; brother, Howard J. Service 4 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 1989]

**Nishimoto, Ume O.,** 88, of Lihue died Sunday at Mahelona Hospital. Services will be at 5 p.m. today at Garden island Mortuary. Mrs. Nishimoto is survived by her son, George; five daughters, Mrs. Gora (Grace T.) Hokushin, Mrs. Conrad (Fuyumi) Oda, Mrs. George (Mitsuko) Oliveira, Mrs. Sueto (Yoshie) Yatsuoka and Mrs. Ronald (Mildred M.) Ibaraki; two brothers, Roberts and Allen Okazaki, 12 grandchildren and 12 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 January 1989]

**NISHIMOTO, YOSHIO,** 62, of Honolulu, died July 7. 1989. He was born in Mountain View. Hawaii, and was a retired postal deliveryman. Survived by brothers, Kazumi, Benso, Juichi, Yoichi. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Inurnment 9:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 July 1989]

**NISHIMURA, CHIKI MURATA,** 93, of Honolulu, formerly of Manoa and Kaimuki, died Sept. 23, 1989. She was born in Olaa, Big Island, and was a member or Manoa Nogyo Kumia. Survived by sons, Herbert T., Donald Y. and Richard A.; daughters, Mrs. Wesley (Martha C.) Monts, Velma C. Hasegawa and Mrs. George (Edith S.) Wannomae; 13 grandchildren and greatgrandchildren. Memorial service 8 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 1989]

**Nishimura, Gloria Y.,** 57, of Honolulu died yesterday in Kuakini Hospital. She was a retired teacher at Kalihi-Uka School. Memorial services will be at 8 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Nishimura; four brothers, Shigeru

Tokumine, Kensho, George and Seiko Hamabata, and a sister, Lynn M. Wong. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 May 1989]

**NISHIMURA, GLORIA YASUKO,** 57, of Honolulu, died May 1, 1989. She was born in Kilauea, Kauai, and was a teacher retired from Kalihi Uka Elementary School. Survived by daughter, Kelii R.; brothers, Shigeru Tokumine, Kensho Hamabata, Seiko Hamabata; sister,Mrs. Ernest (Lynn M.) Wong; nieces and nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Memorial service 8 p.m. today at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1989]

**NISHIMURA, HISAKO,** 80, of Hilo, died Sept. 2, 1989. She was born in Honomu, Hawaii, and was a member of Hilo Hongwanji Kyodan and Fujin Kai. Survived by sons, Wayne H. and Jeffrey H.; daughters, Mrs. Thomas (Mao E.) Tsukamoto, Mrs. Harry (Joan K.) Bjornson, Mrs. Alan (Irene M.) Matsuda of Maui; six grandchildren; sisters, Kimiko Sakai and Mrs. Juichi (Yukio) Masumoto. Service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaii Funeral Home in Hilo Local arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1989]

**NISHIMURA, ISAMU,** 67, of Honolulu, died Nov. 18, 1989. He was born in Peahi, Makawao, Maui, and was a retired plumber. Survived by wife, Betty T. Nishimura; daughters, Faye H., Lynn S., Naomi; brothers, Masami, Masaru, Akio, Tomeki, Toshio; sisters, Mrs. Torao (Tome) Endo, Mrs. Shigeyoshi (Tomie) Nakamura, Mrs. Shunso (Hanae) Akiyama, Mrs. Hayaaki (Fujie) Kinoshita. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1989]

**Nishimura, Mamoru,** 89, of Eleele died Friday in Wilcox Hospital. He was a retired sugar chemist. Services will be at 4 p.m. Saturday at the Waimea Higashi Hongwanji. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Nishimura was born in Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, Mume; two sons, Katsushi and Goro B.; three daughters, Mrs. Thomas (Masako N.) Hamada, Mrs. Yoshito (Sumiko N.) Miyamoto and Mrs. Mitsuo (Reiko N.) Nakashima; and nine grandchildren. Garden Island Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 February 1989]

**NISHIMURA, MASAYO**, 78, of Honolulu, died Dec. 18, 1989. She was born in Keailia, Kauai, and was a member of Moiliili Hongwanji Kyodan. Survived by husband, Takeo; son, Ernest T; daughters, Mrs. Albert S. (Violet A.) Murakami, Mrs. Harry W. (Nancy Y.) Fujioka; seven grandchildren; four great grandchildren; brother, Masao Sumimoto; sisters, Ichino Fujita of Kauai, Misuye Imamoto; nieces and nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews; great-grandnieces and great grandnephews. Memorial service 2 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1989]

**NISHIMURA, NAOJI**, 72, of Honolulu, died Dec. 14, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a retired carpenter. Survived by brothers, Masatsugu, Katsuyoshi "Kats" of California; sisters, Mrs. Genichi (Mitsuko) Yukuno of Kona, Mrs. Edward T. (Masayo) Fujikami, Mrs. Howard J. (Tomoyo) Furuya; nieces and nephews. Private memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1989]

**Nishimura, Otomi,** 92, of Waialua died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial park Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Nishimura was born in Hiroshima, Japan. She is survived

by three sons, Tatsumi, Kenneth and Shigeru; three daughters, Mrs. Eleanor Ukishima, Mrs. Chiyomi Takemoto and Mrs. Masaru (Ruth) Umemoto; 16 grandchildren; and 19 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 January 1989]

**Nishimura, Seiji,** 94, of Honolulu, formerly of Kailua, died Monday in Kuakini Hospital. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Nishimura was born in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by his wife, Hamano; four sons, Herbert S., James T., and Kenneth K. Nishimura and Yoshiyuki Tomiyama; a daughter, Judy S. Bertelmann; 14 grandchildren; and four greatgrandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 February 1989]

**NISHIMURA, TAKAO,** whose obituary appeared in Monday's paper, is survived, among others, by sisters, Helen M. Ebesu of Kauai and Mrs. Sara T. Imamura. The name of the deceased and other information provided by the mortuary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1989]

**NISHIMURA, TAKIYO,** 91, of Waianae, died Nov. 22, 1989. She was born in Waipahu and was a member of the Grace Bible Church. Survived by sons, Shiokichi, Bertram K., Frederic Y. and Naruo; daughters, Mrs. Tomoyuki (Natsuko) Sugiyama and Mrs. Thomas S. (Florence M.) Higa; 27 grandchildren and 25 great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers; casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 November 1989]

**NISHIMURA, TORAO,** 78, of Honolulu, died Sept. 1, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Dorothy N. Takenaka Nishimura; sons, Loren M. and Edward M.; daughter, Mrs. Glenn M. (Marilyn T.) Ige; two grandchildren; mother, Mrs. Yoshi Nishimura; brothers, Isamu of Japan, Gerrick S., Yukitsugu, Yoshitsugu, Paul E. and Robert S.; sisters, Mrs. Shigeko Yanagida of Japan, Mrs. Tsugie Kadota of Kauai, Helen M. Ebisu of Kauai, Mrs. Sarah T. Imamura, Mrs. Reiko Iga and Mrs. Kazue Inouye. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1989]

**NISHIMURA, YUUZO,** 66, of Honolulu, died April 4, 1989. He was born in Wahiawa and was a retired carpenter. Survived by wife, Misayo G. Nishimura; sons, Miles, Melvin, Milton; five grandchildren; brothers, Jisaburo, Harry H.; sisters, Mrs. Walter (Caroline T.) Chow, Mrs. Steven S. (Grace T.) Kamiyama. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1989]

NISHINO, GEORGE KAZUO, 84, of Honolulu, died July 1, 1989. He was born In Onomea, Hawaii. Survived by wife, Sueko; son, Tadash of California; daughters, Mrs. Steven M. (Elaine F.) Akap, Mrs. Shoichi (Evelyn Y.) Hashizume of California; six grandchildren; brother, Tsuguo; sisters, Mrs. Shizue Kawachi of Hilo, Mrs. Harry (Haruko) Furukawa of Colorado. Memorial service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 1990]

**Nishino, Shizuma,** 85, of Kahului died yesterday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Services will be at 5 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Nishino was born in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by four sons, Shoichi, Hiroshi, Tadashi and Allen;

two daughters, June Marugaki and Ann Hirokawa; and seven grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 January 1989]

**NISHIOKA, TATSU,** 97, of Hilo, died Nov. 21, 1989. She was born in Kumamoto Ken, Japan. Survived by sons, Ralph of Hilo and Dr. Richard of California; daughters, Yukiko Yoshioka, Aiko Okui, Shizuko, Teruko Matsunaga and Takoko Ide, all of Hilo; sister, Sumie Hayashi of Japan; 12 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Friends may call 2 to 3 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 3 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

**NISHIZAKI, AYAKO K.,** 71, of Wahiawa, died April 30, 1989. She was born in South Kona, Hawaii, and was a retired payroll clerk for Fort Shafter's Finance Department. Survived by husband, Yoshikiyo; sons, Ernest K. of Kauai and Paul M.; four grandchildren; brothers, James S. and Hiroshi Kawasaki; sisters, Mrs. S. George (Jane H.) Fukuoka of Maui, Mrs. Thomas K. (Janet E.) Wada of California; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 3 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial service 3 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 1989]

**NISHMURA, HISAKO,** 80, of Hilo, died Sept. 2, 1989. She was born in Honomu, Hawaii, and was a member of Hilo Hongwanji Kyodan and Fujin Kai. Survived by sons, Wayne H. and Jeffrey H.; daughters, Mrs. Thomas; (Mae E.) Tsukamoto, Mrs. Harry (Jean K.) Bjornson, and Mrs. Alan (Irene M.) Matsuda of Maui; six grandchildren; sisters, Kimiko Sakai and Mrs. Juichi (Yukie) Masumoto. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hawaii Funeral Home, Hilo. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 1989]

**NISPEROS, PEDRO PILADO,** 79, of Kurtistown, died July 20, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was retired from Puna Sugar Company. Survived by sons, John Kamahele of Hawaiian Paradise Park and Pedro A. Jr. of Hilo; daughter, Leimomi Pakele and Gardenia P., both of Hilo and Maria M. of Oahu; nine grandchildren; a great-grandchildren. Private service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 1989]

**NOA, MOMI E.,** 61, of Hana, Maui, formerly of Honolulu, died June 19, 1989. She was born in Waialua, Oahu. Survived by husband, Henry M. Noa Sr., sons, Ronald of Kamuela, Henry M. Jr. of Hana; daughters, Mrs. Suzanne Awong, Mrs. Joanne Jones, Mrs. Julianne Merrill of Guam, Mrs. Rhoda Martin; mother, Mrs. Margaret Guerreiro Watts; brothers, Donald Watts, Marvin Watts of Pahoa, Merle Watts, John T. Watts of Colorado, Gerald Watts; sisters, Mrs. Frances Ching, Mrs. Mahealani Silva; 22 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; memorial service 9:45 a.m. Casual attire. Private family inurnment to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

**NOBLE, PABLO ACOSTA,** 81, of Hilo died July 1, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired sugar worker. Survived by sons, Benjamin and Catalino of Hilo and Rudy of Utah; daughters, Mrs. William (Cecilia) Taitano of California and Mrs. Roylin (Margaret) Kunishige of Hilo; 19 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call tomorrow 6 to 9 p.m. at Memorial Mortuary, prayers 7 p.m. Or call Saturday 8 to 9 a.m. at mortuary; service 9 a.m. Burial at Alae Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser July 6 1990]

**NOBORIKAWA, BEATRICE MASAKO,** 74, of Honolulu, died March 12, 1989. She was born in Wahiawa and was a clerk with the Los Angeles Sheriff's Dept. and member of the Hiyane Doshi Kai. Survived by brothers, Richard M., Harold S. and Masao; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. Tuesday at mortuary; service 9:15 a.m. at the Cathedral or Our Lady of Peace. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 1989]

**NOBREGA, FRANKLIN ADAM,** 44, of Honolulu, died Oct. 22, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Fraternal Order of Eagles and Hawaii Game Breeders Association. Survived by mother, Eva M. Nobrega; friend, Barbara Linogon; brothers, Michael J. of Calif., and Carlton E.; uncles, aunts and cousins. Friends may call 9 to noon Monday at Our Lady of the Mount Church; service noon. Burial at Valley of the Temples, Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 October 1989]

**NOBRIGA, JOSEPH JR.,** 84, of Wailuku, Maui, died Feb. 27, 1989. He was born in Wailuku and was a supervisor in the weed control department of Wailuku Sugar Co. Survived by wife, Constance Nobriga of Wailuku; sons, David S. of Germany and Robert D. of Kahului; daughters, Mrs. Caroline T. Caluya of California and Mrs. Frances D. Avilla; 21 grandchildren; six greatgrandchildren; brothers, George, Alfred of Hilo, Albert and Augustine of Wailuku; sister, Virginia Moniz of Kahului; nieces and nephews; cousins. Services held. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery in Wailuku. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 March 1989]

**NOCES, PATRICIO MADARANG,** 79, of Waianae, died March 27, 1989. He was born in Napaset, Luna, La Union, Philippines. Survived by wife, Adelina; son, Reynaldo Bancod of Texas; daughters, Mrs. Greg (Thelma) Gatioan, Mrs. Paul (Marilyn) Fernandez and Helen Bancod; sister, Consuelo of the Philippines; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 April 1989]

**NOCH, BARBARA L. DARCY,** 69, of Honolulu, died Sept. 2, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a graduate of Roosevelt High School. Survived by son, William J. of California; sister, Chene Randolph of California; brother, James A. Darcy; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. No flowers. Donations to St. Joseph Home Health Hospice of Burbank. Calif. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 September 1989]

NODA, CECELIA HATTIE KANAHA, 77, of Wailuku, Maui, died Oct. 3, 1989. She was born in Kamaole, Maui, and was employed by Hale Makua for 22 years. Survived by husband, Thomas I. of Wailuku; sons, Fred of Wailuku and Lawrence "Sonny" of California; daughters, Charlotte Tomita nad Lorraine Oshita, both of Kahului, Harriet Racoma of Kihei and Jean Abeyta of New Mexico; 24 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; sistes, Anne Lima of California; Elizabeth Rodrigues of Wailuku and Lillian "Bea" Freita of Maile; brother, Joseph P. Kanaha of Texas. Friends may call 7 to 9 pm. today at St. Anthony's Church; mass 8 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's rosary 10 am. Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery, Wailuku. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989] **NODA, ISAMI,** 78, of Honolulu, died Nov. 28, 1989. He was a retired general contractor and a member of Honolulu Kumanoto Ken Jin Kai. Survived by companion, Elsie Hirota; sons, Roy l, George T, daughters. Mrs. Raymond (Sandra C) Funasaki, Mrs. James (Sharon A) Masada; seven grandchildren; two great grandchildren. Service 7 p.m. Tuesday at Hopa Hongwai Hawaii Betsuin. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 1989]

**NODA, NOBORU,** 84, of Honolulu, died April 17, 1989. He was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was the owner of Maikai Dry Cleaning in Makiki. Survived by wife, Tsutae; sons, Nathan and Ernest; daughters, Mrs. Wallace (Norma) Shidaki, Mrs. Edward (Marian) Kiyuna, Mrs. William (Sally) Geiger, Mrs. Francis (Evelyn) Evangelista; 14 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brother, Isami; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Honpa Honwanji Hawaii Betsuin, Honolulu Temple. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 1989]

**NOGAMI, RICHARD YOSHITOMO,** 61, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 1989. He was born in Koloa, Kauai. Survived by wife, Grace T. Nogami; daughters, Amy E. and Mrs. Ryo (Lei R.) Nakamoto; brothers, James G. of Hilo and Kaoru; sisters, Edith Ogata and Mrs. Robert (Helen Y.) Kosaki. Service 3 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

**NOGUCHI, KAZOO,** 73, of Hilo, died May 31, 1989. He was born in Mountain View, Hawaii, and was a retired diesel mechanic. Survived by wife, Misao; daughters, Kathleen Inouye and Charlene Okawa; mother, Ichi Noguchi; sisters, Hatsu Togashi of Honolulu, Sumie Tabata of Keaau, Hiroko Kawaoka; two grandchildren. Friends may call from 5 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 6 p.m. Or call from 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hilo Higashi Hongwanji for Memorial Service. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

**NOGUCHI, KAZOO,** 73, of Hilo, died May 31, 1989. He was born in Mountain View, Hawaii, and was a retired diesel mechanic. Survived by wife, Misao; daughters, Kathleen Inouye and Charlene Okawa; mother, Ichi Noguchi; sisters, Hatsu Togashi of Honolulu, Sumie Tabata of Keaau, Hiroko Kawaoka; two grandchildren. Friends may call from 5 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 6 p.m. Or call from 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hilo Higashi Hongwanji for Memorial Service. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

**NOJIMA, CHIKASHI,** 89, of Honolulu, died May 10, 1989. He was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was a member of the Honpa Hongwanji Goji Kai. Survived by sons, Wallace T., Roy K.; daughters, Jane C., Mrs. Richard S. (Betty M.) Sakahara, Mae T. Henderson, Mrs. Victor H. (Clara K.) Kanda, Mrs. Thomas T. (Lucille M.) Aoki, Susan K. Yokogawa; a son-in-law; 17 grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 1989]

**NOJIMA, JUN,** 94, of Kalihi, died Nov. 21, 1989. She was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was a packer retired from Libby Cannery. Survived by sons, James T. and Theodore M., both of California; daughters, Mrs. Raymond (Helen H.) Kerstetter and Mrs. Sam (Marion F.) Uehara; 14 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

NOLAND, LILLIAN "ULU" HO'ULULEIHUA VICTORIA KAMAKA, 47, of Honolulu, died Oct. 25, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Charles Jr.; daughters, Charlene, Tanya McGinnis, Noelani and Summer; brother, George Kamaka Jr.; sisters, Helen Peck, Bernice Gascon and Elizabeth Kamaka; 24 nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Wednesday. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 October 1989]

**NOLASCO SR., NEMESIO SIMON,** 78, of Wahiawa, died Nov. 20, 1989. He was born in Laoag, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was retired from the U.S. Army and also from Civil Service. Survived by wife, Adeline P.; sons, Nemesio S. Jr., David P., Samuel P., Elmer P., Gilbert P. and Ronnie P.; brother, Florencio S. of the Philippines; sisters, Mrs. Marcerino A. (Anatalia) Abad of Maui and Susana S. of the Philippines; eight grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 8:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Sorrows Catholic Church; service 8 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 1989]

**Nomiyama, Tsune,** 93, of Honolulu died Oct. 14 at her home. Private services were held at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Nomiyama was born in Fukuoka, Japan. She is survived by three sons, Richard, Henry and George; two daughters, Harriet of St. Martin and Alice Hardin; 21 grandchildren; and 35 great-grandchildren; and seven great-great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 October 1989]

**NOMIYAMA, TSUNE,** 93, of Honolulu, died Oct. 14, 1989. She was born Fukuoka, Japan. Survived by sons, Richard, Henry and George; daughters, Mrs. Jean-Claude (Harriet) De St. Martin and Mrs. John (Alice) Hardin; 21 grandchildren; 35 great-grandchildren; seven greatgreat-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 1989]

**Nomura, Kikue,** 82, died Jan. 15, 1989. She was born in Waihiawa, Kauai. Survived by son, Kanichi; daughters, Mrs. Noboru (Hanako) Taniguchi, Mrs. Albert H. (Kay) Matsuno, Mrs. Frank Kodeo (Eileen E.) Yamashiro, Norma T. Nomura-Seidel; brothers, Henry H., Susumu, Haruo and Mutsuo Miyabara; 13 grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 January 1989]

Nomura, Kikue, 82, of Honolulu died Sunday in Honolulu. Services were private, Mrs. Nomura was born inWahiawa, Kauai. She is survived by a son; Kenichi; four daughters, Mrs. Noboru (Hanako) Taniguchi, Mrs. Albert H. (Kay) Matsuno, Mrs: Frank K. (Eileen E.) Yamashiro and Mrs. Norma T. Nomurt-Seidel; four brothers, Henry H., Susumu, Haruo and Mutsuo Mlyabara; 13 grandchildren and nine, great-grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 January 1989]

**NOMURA, TOYONO,** 89, of Honolulu, formerly of Palama, died April 3, 1989. She was born in Okayama, Japan, and was a member of the Honolulu Christian Church. Survived by sons, Thomas T., Maxwell Y., Herman H.; daughter, Mrs. Kiyoshi (Nancy N.) Yonamine; sister, Mrs. Masuyo Negishi of Japan; 13 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Service 6:30 p.m. Friday at the church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1989] **Nones, Saturnino A.,** 81, of Honolulu died Tuesday to St Francis Hospital. Services will be at 9 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Monday and after 8 a.m. Tuesday. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. Mr. Nones was born to the Philippines. He is survived by a brother, Alfredo A., and several nephews and nieces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 January 1989]

**NONO, RODRIGO "RUDY" MANZANO,** 71, of Waipahu, died Oct. 1, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was a leadman retired from McCabe, Hamilton and Renny. Survived by wife, Helen Nono; sons, Rudy Rolando and Roland, both of Colorado, Daniel Alcaraz and Benjamin Alcaraz; dauthers, Mrs. Rogelio (Rosalinda) Bilgera of Calif., Mrs. Alfred (Virginia) Dilay, Rosanna and Gloria J. Alcaraz; mother, Fortunata Manzano of the Philippines; sisters, Pilar Cabico, Mario Tamayo and Felomina Peralta of the Philippines; cousins; aunts; uncles; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Saturday; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 1989]

**NORD, JAMES FREDERICK,** 68, of Waikiki, died Sept. 8, 1989. He was born in Superior, Wis., and was a building engineer for Airport Associates and resident manager of an apartment building. Private services. Burial at sea. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 1989]

**NORMAN, SHARON EMILY SIEGEL**, 24, of Mililani, died Dec. 19, 1989. She was born in San Diego, Calif. Survived by husband, Roy F. of Oregon; daughter, Rachel; parents, Gerald and Carole Siegel; brother, David; maternal grandparents, Willard and Madeline McClaughlin; paternal grandmother, Mrs. Rose Siegal of Massachusetts. Graveside service 2 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Donation, in lieu of flowers, to Hospice Hawaii Inc. 310 Paokalani Avenue, Honolulu 96815. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1989]

**Norris, Margaret,** 78, of Honolulu, a retired hospital worker, died Sunday at her son's home in Hilo. Services were to be private. Mrs. Norris was born in California. She is survived by two sons, Steve and Peter; and a daughter, Mrs. Raymond (Margaret) Castrey. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 January 1989]

**NORTON, BRIAN SCOTT,** 6-month-old son of Captain David R. and Phyllis B. Norton, died Nov. 12, 1989. He was born in Colorado. Survived, in addition to parents, by grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Daniel Belinsky of South Carolina and Lt. Col. and Mrs. George T. Norton of New Jersey. Memorial service 3:30 p.m. today at Tripper Army Medical Center Chapel. No flowers; donations to Brian S. Norton Fund for SMA Research. 348 Puuhale St., Suite 260, Honolulu, HI 96319. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1989]

**NOSKA, JOHN A.,** 91, of Honolulu, died Sept. 13, 1989. He was born in Philadelphia and was retired from the air experimental station at Philadelphia Naval Base, with more than 30 years of service. Survived by wife, Nota; daughter, Mary Jane Rose; six grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1989]

**NOSTALLERO, CABMEN,** 54, of Pearl City, died Sept. 11, 1989. She was born in Puhi, Kauai. Survived by husband, Perfecto F.; sons, Peter O. of Kauai, Cameron of Florida, Chadwin of Kauai; daughters, Mrs. Leo A. (Pamela) Falasco, Mrs. Michael W. (Caren) Kalua; brother, Cecilio Dacay of Kauai; sisters, Mrs. Stanley (Maria) Bicoy, Mrs. Florentino (Geny) Miguel of Kauai, Mrs. George (Connie) Camarillo and Mrs. Ken (Dar) McAfee of Hilo and Dae Tabuso and Christina Jamora of California; eight grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Catholic Church; service 7 p.m. 0r call 9 to 10 a.m. Wednesday; service 10 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 September 1989]

**Nuesca, Pedro,** 79 of Honolulu died July 9 in St. Francis hospital. Services will be at 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Services will also be held at a later date in the Philippines. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr Nuesca was born in Luana, the Philippines. He is survived by three brothers, Emitrio, Juan and Pio. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 August 1989]

NUI, DAVID JOSEPH KAHIWALANI, 49, of Kaneohe, died March 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was employed at Kam's Trucking Co. Survived by son, David E.K.; brother, Robert; sisters, Mrs. Juliette C. Jimenez, Mrs. Edward (Amanda) Kalelohi, Mrs. Delbert (Shirley) Dandurant; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 1989]

**NUNES, CANDIDO SOPSOP**, 82, of Pepeekeo, Hawaii, died Dec. 21, 1989. He was born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a retired stevedore. Survived by two sisters in the Philippines, nieces, nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Service 10 a.m. Friday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery #2. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1989]

**NUNES, GEORGE ROOSEVELT,** 84, of Ewa Beach, died Oct. 18, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a laborer retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by nephew, Charles Suster; sister, Mary Callahan of Calif.; nieces and nephews on the Mainland. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Wednesday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Catholic Church; service 11:15 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 October 1989]

**Nunes, Juanita,** 65 of Pearl City, died Tuesday at home. A funeral Mass will be said at 12:30 p.m. Monday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church. Friends may call after 10:30 a.m. burial will be in the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Nunes was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her husband, Lawrence J.; four sons, Randall, Clayton, Wade and Christopher; two daughters, Dale Waltjen and Wanda Keen; a brother, Ernest Weeks; three sisters, Ruth Santos, Sybil Coryell and Myra Nakajos and 13 grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 August 1989]

**NUNNIES, LAVERNE WINONA,** 62, of Honolulu, died May 28, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Leander N.; sons, Herman N. of Kauai, Calvin K. and Randy N.; daughters, Mrs. Conrad (Sharon) Antolin, Sandra and Mrs. Iese (Renee) Laulusa; sister, Charlotee Ayudan of Kalaheo; brother, George B. Medeiros; 18 grandchildren and four greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 11:45 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

**NUNNIES, LAVERNE WINONA,** 62, of Honolulu, died May 28, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Leander N.; sons, Herman N. of Kauai, Calvin K. and Randy N.; daughters, Mrs. Conrad (Sharon) Antolin, Sandra and Mrs. Iese (Renee) Laulusa; sister, Charlotee Ayudan of Kalaheo; brother, George B. Medeiros; 18 grandchildren and four greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 11:45 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

**Nutt, Thelma A.F.,** also known as Thelma A. Forster, 89, of Evanston III, formerly of Honolulu, died Aug. 28 in Evanston. She was a former music supervisor at Montana State University and a former member of the faculty at Vandercook College in Chicago. Memorial services will be held Oct. 15 in Evanston. The family asks that donations in her memory be made to Geneva Place of Presbyterian Home, in Evanston, III, and that friends wishing to provide anecdotes for her eulogy contact her daughter Valerie F. Garski at (312) 272-0906. She is also survived by a step-daughter, Betty Jo F. Cariglino and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 September 1989]